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Appeal from an order of the Supreme Court, Allegany County
(Thomas P. Brown, A.J.), entered October 13, 2020.  The order granted
in part plaintiff’s motion for, inter alia, a default judgment.

It is hereby ORDERED that the order so appealed from is modified
on the law by vacating the award of damages to plaintiff and the award
of back rent to defendant and granting the motion insofar as it sought
an inquest on the issue of damages, and as modified the order is
affirmed without costs, and the matter is remitted to Supreme Court,
Allegany County, for further proceedings in accordance with the
following memorandum:  Plaintiff tenant commenced this action against
defendant landlord asserting causes of action for, inter alia,
violations of Real Property Law §§ 223-b and 235-b, RPAPL 768 and
Executive Law § 382.  Plaintiff moved for, inter alia, a default
judgment on liability and for an award of damages or, in the
alternative, an inquest into the amount of damages.  Supreme Court,
inter alia, granted the motion in part, awarded plaintiff a default
judgment on liability due to defendant’s failure to answer the
complaint and, without a hearing, awarded plaintiff damages for
constructive eviction in an amount equal to 50 percent of the rent
funds that were being held in escrow, and released the remaining rent
funds from escrow to defendant as payment of back rent.  We agree with
plaintiff that the court erred in denying the motion insofar as
plaintiff sought an inquest on damages for each of the causes of
action asserted in the complaint (see generally Matter of Castaldo
[Harrington], 212 AD2d 1004, 1005 [4th Dept 1995]).  We therefore
modify the order by vacating the damages award to plaintiff and the
award of back rent to defendant and granting the motion insofar as it
sought an inquest on the issue of damages, and we remit the matter to
Supreme Court for a determination of plaintiff’s damages.

All concur except CARNI, J., who is not participating.
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